Minutes of the Annual General Meeting of The Roundhegians Rugby Football Club Ltd held in the clubhouse on Thursday 20 March 2014 at 8.30pm.
The meeting began at 8.30pm and was chaired by Peter Malia (Stafford Smart speaking on Finance)
1 
Apologies for absence were received from:  David Dawson, Roger McCourt, John Powell, Nick Hammond, Charles Quick, Mick Mulligan, Andy Childs, Dale Cowling, Andy Dawson, Mike Smith, Jim Malia, Jamie Henderson, Diane Bennett, Judith Miller, Caroline Young
Present: Stafford Smart, Pete Malia, Jamie McLean, Dave Miller, Martin Hall, Alan Morton, Chris Lowe, Sarah Fryer, Kieran Davis, Rachel Howitt, Diane Boyce, Simon Tam, John Miller, Graham Crisp, Fred Hilditch, Chloe Wood,  Dan McLean, Ollie Walkes, Darren Booth, Ian Roberts, David Crosfield, Michael Crabtree, Pat Hawkes, Harry Wollaston.
2
The Minutes of the last AGM Peter Malia reminded members that these had been circulated in June 2013 to attendees at last year’s AGM, displayed on the website and posted on the club notice board.  SS received no comments indicating a need for amendments or additions, so the Minutes had effectively been confirmed as an accurate record.
3
Financial Report for the 12 months from 1 January 2013.
3.1
Stafford Smart drew attention to available copies of the summary P&L Account for the year ending 31 December 2013 and then reported: 
 “As you can see from the summary P&L sheet, we ended with a bottom line showing a surplus of £7,767 – less than in 2012, but nevertheless a good result.  The surplus was lower partly because we incurred some maintenance costs that we had not anticipated (£900 for treeworks, and around £2,000 for additional electrical work) and partly because we  increased our staffing costs by outsourcing the cleaning of the sports hall and lower ground floor areas, some of which had previously been done on a voluntary basis, and by creating the new post of Club Hub manager. We also lost revenue from the cancellation of the Bonfire Night event. My report will put some flesh on the bones of the summary figures.  If anyone wants further detail then I have the Management Accounts available for reference.


3.2
“There was a particularly strong performance from the Bar, where net takings increased by £10,093 from £63,980 to £74,073 (15.78%).  Our GP% increased from 52.5% to 53.2%. These are the best figures since 2008.  A 100% draught agreement with Carlsberg enabled us to keep prices down, and the more attractive product offering has also been an important contributory factor. On behalf of the members, I thank Chloe (Wood) and her team, who have maintained a reliable service and a welcoming ambience. The bar surplus of £13,221 more than offset the deficit of £11,968 showing against income and expenditure for the Clubhouse and Grounds . All the other SBUs (Strategic Business Units) showed surpluses for the period. 
3.3
“Under Clubhouse and Grounds, we increased annual subscriptions for Senior Rugby by £10, and for Junior Rugby by £5, which partly accounts for the increase in subscriptions revenue, but there was also an increase in the actual numbers of Junior Rugby players  and of Badminton players.  On expenditure, our repairs and maintenance costs increased by £2088, but we renewed fencing at the entrance and had extra tarmac laid on the slope to the cellar, we completely refurbished the former boiler room to create an attractive treatment room, upgraded the changing rooms and flooring and renewed some of the electrics. A special thank you is owed to Lee White who carried out much of the work involved, aided by Dave Dawson, Jamie McLean and Jamie Henderson. 
“We managed to contain most routine clubhouse costs, but the prolonged cold winter meant our energy bills increased alarmingly.  Our programming and control of the heating was erratic which led to some wastage. We have now rectified that particular issue and we have implemented some measures to reduce electricity costs.  It is reassuring that for the last quarter of 2013 gas consumption was 17.6% lower than in the same period last year with an equivalent cost reduction.  Electricity consumption was also lower in that period, but there has been an increase on price. 
“On supply contracts, we have extended our fixed price contract with Total Gas to August 2019 with only a single increase of 5% to come at the midway stage.   We are using the findings of an energy survey by Solarwall and another funded by the Rugby Football Foundation to plan further steps to counteract rising energy costs.  
“A final point on clubhouse expenditure is that our cleaning costs have increased.  This is mainly because we have tried to keep the carpet tiles in good condition – which has meant more weekly staff time for cleaning, especially after wet/muddy Sundays, and which has also meant using professional cleaning services periodically - at £200 a time. Bar and Lounge area cleaning costs have increased by around £1000.
3.4
“For Senior Rugby, match fee revenue was slightly down on 2012, but Gate Money increased. At this season’s level (£2445) this covers the cost of the Physiotherapy provision which is an important service, valued by the senior players. We attracted some additional sponsorship from reinstating advertising boards, though it was disappointing that at least four promises did not convert to contributions and we have one bad-debt. The Tens competition was again a successful event, raising £1576 in addition to boosting bar takings on that day. For Junior Rugby, a strong performance in kitchen sales generated sufficient funds to finance equipment renewals and other running costs and show a surplus of £1945 for the year despite the loss of expected revenue from the cancelled Bonfire Night. Last year that event realised £1710 for Junior Rugby and contributed bar takings of £975 gross.


“For the Sports Hall, Badminton stamp machine takings increased by £839 (partly because we increased the charge from £1.70 to £2), match fees increased correspondingly and income from Karate hire increased by £329 – again mainly because of a slight increase in the hourly hire rate. The cost of resurfacing the hall floor was capitalised and is therefore reflected in our depreciation figure – otherwise there would only have been a small surplus from that particular SBU.
3.5
“Looking to 2014, we are making cautious budget assumptions because there are several negative indicators.  We have started the year with a large capital outlay, incurred because changes in gas regulations meant we had to fit new flue extensions to the Andrews Water Heaters at a cost of £4,022. We have also incurred further compliance-related costs re the fire alarm system. 

“The first quarter of the year will show a drop in revenue compared with Q1 2013.  Gross bar takings are 18.5% down on Jan and Feb 2013 and March will possibly be worse.  Senior Rugby match fee revenue is down because of some cancellations and in recent months we have been fielding two sides and an occasional third, rather than three sides and an occasional fourth which was last year’s pattern.   
“It is doubtful that the Junior Rugby  fund-raising Easter Event will happen this year because no-one has stepped forward to co-ordinate it.  We may need to offer a reduced Tens Competition because of the impact of the main pitch drainage improvement works being carried out over the close season. We do not yet know what contributions we may need to make to this project or to several other possible facilities development projects.

“On the positive side, Senior Rugby players have arranged monthly social nights through 2013, and if this initiative continues it will help considerably with bar takings.  Junior Rugby year groups have also started organising fund-raising  through social events and these again may become a regular pattern – assuming groups are planning tours for the end of the 2014-2015 season.  The fund-raising Ceilidh organised in March by the u7s was very successful, both in terms of generating funds for next year’s u7s tour (£473 net) and in boosting evening bar takings by around £1200. We are licensed to deliver up to 6 such events in the Sports Hall in any one calendar year, which is something to think about.

“That concludes the Finance Report.  I will comment further on plans for facilities improvements in 2014 and beyond and on more general issues in the Chairman’s Report.”

4
Appointment of auditor   The Council of Management proposed to continue using the services of Queripel  and Kettlewell . Approved unanimously.
5
Reports on Principal Activities  and Chairman’s Report
5.1
Senior Rugby

Jamie McLean reported:

“This has been a season of  contrasting fortunes for the first team in particular. By Christmas we were placed in the top four of Yorkshire Two and looking set to challenge for promotion. After Christmas we have had only one win to date. While we attracted a number of new players over the Summer, we have also seen departures because of career relocations . We have suffered from patterns of unavailability and we have also had some lack of commitment to the club and unsettling influences among the second team player base, which we hope have finally been resolved with the move of a group of players to another club.  The Vets have remained a constant strength and have taken on third team League fixtures when we have struggled to field 2s and 3s. Although the 2s and 3s have managed some good performances, in general they have found themselves playing against much stronger opposition, an experience which has demotivated some players.

It is crucial that we have strong captaincy at second team level through next season and that we re-establish the second team as a Development Team.  To do that we plan to re-direct our coaching resources.  Andy Childs will take on the mantle of 1st team coach, and will be supported by Jamie McLean – both were awarded the RFU Level 2 coaching qualification last year. Mick Mulligan will become Club Coach, supported by Charles Quick, and they will work more with the second team and younger players coming through from the Colts side.  We have also identified at least two more players who will take a Level 1 coaching course so that we can increase the coaching team.
“We think electing to drop down one League at 2nd and 3rd team levels will make it easier for inexperienced players to  develop, and for some of the older players to continue to play alongside them and help that process.

“There will be a Players’ Meeting shortly to communicate these plans and discuss ways of recruiting new players and re-enlisting some younger players who have fallen away over this season.

“Despite the loss of winning form the mood among regular players has remained positive and the social side has remained strong, which is good.”

5.2
Junior Rugby 
Dave Miller presented the following report on Junior Rugby activities: 
 “To begin with I’d like to share some of the statistics which reflect positively on the efforts made by the large number of volunteers, which in my opinion make us one of the  top clubs in Yorkshire in terms of growing player numbers.  As of 12th March 2014 we had 248 registered junior players, spread across the following year groups:
U6        34
U7        25
U8        36
U9        27
U10      22
U11      18
U12      18
U14      23 + 2 (U13)
U15      19 + 2 (U16)
U17      19 + 3 (U16)

We are clearly the club of choice when it comes to parents looking for a rugby club to introduce their child to from an early age. Hopefully this means we can sustain the necessary numbers into the older age groups when historically there tends to be a drop off, when kids start playing contact or decide to take up other sports.

We have great numbers of volunteer coaches at most age groups, and again this reflects well in the player numbers and enjoyment by the kids, and subsequent increase in parental involvement and seeing more development of the kids.

All new coaches undertake their Rugby Ready course, and usually combine this introduction with Tag courses for the 7’s to 8’s age groups. We will be arranging for a couple of coaches this year to do Level 1 UK CC, and hosting another RR/Tag course at the club just after the end of the season.

The downside of having such great numbers is the added pressure on facilities, pitch space, pitch wear and tear, kitchen, clubhouse and changing rooms.

We are in constant dialogue about how we can maintain all our fixtures and continue to grow without bursting. Some of the areas are already being addressed and hopefully through grants and funding we can improve our facilities to be able to cope with the numbers we have.

Team Updates

Under 6’s

It has been great to see good numbers again at Under 6’s, made up of a combination of reception and year 1 children. Clearly the leafleting to local schools and ‘bring a friend’ initiatives are paying off , ensuring we tap into the earliest age groups and get them involved and enjoying rugby.

We’ve been really fortunate togain our new under 6’s coach, Jim Naylor. Jim is a PE teacher at Rodillians Academy in Leeds, who in a former life (and Jim isn’t one for sharing this info) played some professional rugby - for England A, Leicester, Newcastle and Halifax Blue Sox. Jim is now being targeted by vets captain Mike Smith to shift his allegiance from Old Crossleyans Vets to Roundhegians!!

Seriously though, it is another reflection on the great work we are doing at Roundhegians, and how  we not only bring on new coaches from the senior playing community, but we attract parents from outside the club and get them involved and feeling part of the club and player development.

Under 7’s

Our under 7’s have had a fantastic first season of competitive rugby, under the new rules of 4-a-side tag. We haven’t come up against any teams with our numbers and regularly lend players out to other teams to ensure we are running as many games simultaneously as possible and to keep the players involved and on the go.

The under7’s narrowly missed out on the final of the Lexus tournament in one of their very first outings, but then went on to win the Morley festival, where our second team finished runners-up. They regularly impress on the other fixtures across the region, and their rapidly developing skills keep impressing the 7-strong coaching team.
Under 9’s

For the U9's, our biggest achievement on the pitch this season goes right back to the beginning, making the final, and losing by a single score (2-1) to Hull Ionians, at the Lexus Tournament (and losing in the final of the Morley tournament by the same score the following week). We're looking forward to the end-of-season festivals to properly gauge the progress made by the boys since then.

I don't have any season stats available but the matches have generally been very competitive. Probably my biggest delight has been how the boys have responded to the introduction of full contact and tackling - and that, while there is some need to still work on technique, not one of them has shied away from it or has been put off (to the contrary, many of them absolutely relish it!)

Common with the other mini squads, I think the main success, however, remains the ability to have 25+ boys (including 4 new ones this season) - and 5 coaches - attending on a regular basis on a Sunday morning. Hopefully this will provide a good foundation for us - and the club - as we progress through the age groups.

Under 14’s

This season we got a tough first round draw in the Cup and went out at Sheffield by two tries. This gave us a chance to play in the Plate where we went as far as the semis before going down to Scarborough on one of the windiest days all winter. Results all season have been good, including convincing victories against Ilkley, Moortown and  Keighley - all teams that have troubled us in the past. Even our losses have been good this year, going down by just a handful of points to teams such as Sheffield and West Park.

 Under 14s numbers remain staggeringly high - 25 in the squad. This is an age group that traditionally suffers from players leaving for other sports, but our team appears to be growing.

We were disappointed that there was no representative district team at our age group this year, as last season we had 4 players in the Central team - quite an achievement for a small club.

Tours

Unfortunately the tour to Windermere for age groups 7-12 had to be cancelled for all but the u12’s, due to lack of teams signing up, but hopefully the U12’s will still have a great weekend, and I know other age groups are still looking for alternatives.

Non-playing Update

Kitchen 

On a typical day when all minis are playing at home, we are providing on average 240 players’ meals plus another 20-40 in the afternoon for an older year group.

This season we have had more volunteers coming forward from most of the year groups and this has been vital as the kitchen has opened every Sunday even when only training. The total banked this season is £3256 just from the kitchen!! ( There's a couple of hundred extra that's used for shopping.)
Kit shop

A big thanks to Sue Deuchars and her team of volunteers who keep the kit shop stocked up and accessible on Sunday mornings, so the kids all look the part. I’m sure the figures for this season are noted within the accounts.

Fundraising

Irish Ceilidh
Two weeks ago we had a successful Ceilidh night in the Sports Hall, with approximately 120 jiggers, organised by the under 7s to raise money for tour and the club. Thanks to senior player Liam Brosnan for organising the food, to Jamie McLean for helping out in the kitchen and to John McIntyre for sorting the desserts; also to Gregor, Peter and Stafford for organising the hall, to Chris, Diane and Rachel for the marketing and ticket sales side, to Rachel for organising her Ceili dhband and to Paul Harling for undetaking our furniture collection and delivery to and from Gledhow Primary school.

Bag packing at Tesco, Roundhay
A  number of age groups have taken part in bag packing at Tescos Roundhay to raise money for tours, and also 25% of money raised going to St Gemmas’ Hospice. Thanks to Sarah again for organising and giving up so much time to be at Tesco’s and collect buckets and count the cash!!

Quiz Nights 

These are becoming a regular  monthly Friday evening event  in the bar, organised by individual year groups, and are proving to be popular  and an enjoyable way of raising funds for the teams going on tour.

Sponsorship

With the increase in player numbers there are more parent to access for possible financial support.  This year several have been prepared arrange sponsorship from their companies which again helps to provide extra funding for Junior Rugby needs. 

Events

Disappointingly we may see the cancellation of the Easter event as we have not had anyone step forward to take the lead in planning and co-ordinating the event. Where we seem to be able to improve the number of volunteers helping in the kitchen, kit shop, quiz nights, we seem to struggle when it comes to finding people to lead big events. Hopefully this is an area we can improve on as we start to plan further ahead going into next season.

DBS/CRB First Aid
For several years we have become loose in implementing Safeguarding procedures. Early in the year we appointed two new Safeguarding Officers, who immediately took on the task of ensuring all relevant volunteers  have  current Disclosure and Barring Service clearance – 48 persons to date with just 6 remaining to deal with.  They have also been working on a complete re-drafting of the Safeguarding policy, in close consultation with the YRFU Safeguarding Officer John Sheppard.  We have also reviewed our First Aid provisions, which has led to the designation of a First Aid Co-ordinator and the drafting of a comprehensive First Aid policy.
Volunteers
Finally, a huge thanks to Diane Boyce for all her hard work and dedication in keeping us all informed,  managing the week-to-week running of all sorts of activities, registrations, chasing of money, pitch diaries, monthly meetings, etc.  I could go on……for a club like ours to survive and grow we are massively dependent on all volunteers.  There is plenty of work to spread around!
5.3
Badminton
John Miller reported: 
“So far this year, we have seen very contrasting fortunes. Our league teams seem to be on a downward slide, with the number of ladies willing to commit to playing becoming less and less, consequently the teams and their results have suffered.  
“We have one mixed team in the Leeds League and they are currently about mid table in 5th place in the 2nd division. The Men’s Team are currently in 6th place in division two of their league and the ladies team are struggling to survive and may withdraw from the league next season.

“On the other hand, social badminton is very much on the increase and is a continuing success story. We have a total of 175 members of which approximately 50 are junior players. This is the highest adult total that I can remember and while this is good from a revenue point of view, weekly takings from the stamp machine are at record levels, it can lead to too many people arriving for club nights and leaving members disgruntled due to lack of games. We have therefore imposed a temporary stop on recruitment of new members and we have started a waiting list for people who apply to join.

“I would like to take this opportunity to thank all those who have been involved this year, particularly Judith, my wife, who has done a sterling job as secretary, also Simon Tam on the  marketing and communication side. A big thank you also to Diane Bennett who continues to monitor all the new and existing members and keeps the cash and stamp machine in order. I welcome Craig Dickinson to the team and thank him for his efforts in keeping stocks of shuttles up to required levels, and last, but definitely not least, Caroline Young for her great efforts keeping the Junior section up and running so successfully. 
“We are still operating the three ability-based groups on Saturday mornings between 9.30am and 1.00pm. These are all full with approx. 52 children attending regularly. We have over 10 children on a waiting list.

“The volunteers and parent helpers are still helping out on a rota basis and we currently have Jennie Carr helping every Saturday as part of her Duke of Edinburgh scheme. She is also taking her Level 1 coaching certificate. Kelsie Tucker, a volunteer PE student from Leeds Met will also be returning shortly to help coach the juniors on a Saturday morning.
“We have held our two usual tournaments over the year. Both had the highest attendance and displayed high-class standards of play and etiquette. The Singles under 12s winner was Victoria Hammond and the Over 12s winner was James McMullan.  Krishan Johnson and Omraj Summan were the Doubles Winners. In February we had our presentation and quiz night, again with a very good turnout and this was a pleasant and successful event for all involved.
My thanks to all the volunteers and helpers.”
5.4
Chairman’s Report

Facilities Improvements.

“Last year we were able to refurbish the clubhouse and re-surface the drive and car park, thanks to Sport England funding of£50,000.  This year we are addressing the problem of over-used and badly-drained pitches.  We have been awarded further Sport England funding of £50,000, this time from the Protecting Playing Fields strand, which will enable us to carry out drainage improvements to the first team pitch.  There are still some significant issues which we expect to resolve re final specification and costings, but we hope we can complete this work over the Summer and with an accelerated post-installation maintenance programme we should be able to use the pitches without much disruption.

“We are applying to Green Leeds Ltd for a grant of £5,000 to pay for renovation works to the training pitch (spike aeration, sanding, overseeding, fertilising, selective weed treatment).  We will know the outcome of this in April.

“We have also negotiated limited access for training purposes to the Allerton Grange Fields, which we hope will ease some of the pressure on pitch space on Sundays.

“We have applied to Grantscape (The Peckfield Leeds Community Fund) for £50,000 for a dining room extension and the upgrade of kitchen facilities.  Competition for this last round of funding is intense, so this is an odds-against bid.  If we are unsuccessful, we will apply later in the year for another grant from Sport England, under the Inspired Facilities funding stream.

“We have secured a £500 grant from the NatWest Rugby Force programme, which will cover most of the cost of materials to put up some sort of windbreak and rain shelter for the lower patio area.  This is a contingency provision should the Grantscape bid fail.

“Final plans for the proposed development of a residential care home on the Highmoor Court site have not yet been approved, so the installation of a new water-course across the North of our site – with some compensating ancillary benefits by way of ground improvements – will not happen this Summer. 

“We have made a first-stage application for an interest-free loan of around £6,000 from the Rugby Football Foundation under their version of a Green Deal.  If we go ahead with this, the money would enable us to further improve inadequate insulation levels and implement several other energy-saving measures. The choices are from recommendations made in an energy-efficiency survey paid for by the RFU. Calculations of payments are based on projected cost-savings over the period of the loan. This is a pilot scheme which the RFU plan to extend beyond the Yorkshire region next year.  Their target is for all clubs in the Union to achieve a 15% reduction in carbon emissions and in energy costs by 2015.

General Issues

“The refurbishment of the bar area has neared completion with the display of memorabilia such as the plaques, and the fitting of new visual panels which show the history of the club. At least one more panel is planned to bring the history to 2013. Thanks go to Simon Hill for the design work and for arranging production.  The panels are an important part of the Roundhegians “branding” and will help in a low-key way with the induction of newcomers. It is important that members appreciate what makes this club different from many others - that it should be driven by volunteer-commitment to confront challenges and overcome adversity through teamworking. 
“As highlighted in the Junior Rugby report, we can be pleased with our success over recent years as a family-friendly and community-orientated club.  However, that success has brought increasing pressures on our limited facilities.  It has also increased the need for strong, capable and committed volunteers.  We are fortunate to have an increasing number of those, but at times there is still a disappointing response to requests for people to step forward to help, in particular where larger responsibilities are involved. 
“Perhaps we can look to the Rugby World Cup in 2015 to provide additional stimulus, not only for people to enjoy playing the game, but also to engage more widely and willingly in all the necessary support activities. 
“On the subject of the Rugby World Cup, we have today received details of the ticket application process via the Rugby Community Priority Access Sale scheme.  In brief, each Rugby Club can nominate members they deem to be eligible to apply for tickets and register names and email addresses on the RWC ticketing system. The RWC administrators then contact the nominated members direct.  The nominated members can then buy on-line. Full information will be disseminated to members in the next few days.”
5.5
At the end of the Chairman’s Report Peter Malia, on behalf of the members, thanked Stafford Smart for his work, which has included securing a significant amount of grant-funding over a number of years. 

6
Election of Council of Management members
6.1
At last year’s AGM it was confirmed that Stafford Smart and Peter Malia would serve for a second term of three years, so they automatically continue in office as Chairman and President respectively.  Jamie McLean and Charles Quick also continue in office.
6.2
John Miller has given notice that he is retiring as a Council Member. Peter Malia expressed the thanks of the other Council Members to JM for his assistance during the first period following incorporation.
6.3
The remaining Council Members proposed that David Miller, who had been co-opted as a Council of Management member in November 2013, should be formally appointed as a Director.  Approved unanimously.
7
Elections of Committee members and other officers
7.1
The Executive Committee

The nominations listed below were made by the Council of Management.  No alternative nominations were made at the meeting. All nominations were therefore approved.
Hon Sec




Andy Dawson
Hon Treasurer




Stafford Smart
Club Captain




Jamie McLean

Chair Junior Rugby



Vacant
Junior Secretary




Diane Boyce

Rugby Development 



Dan McLean
Marketing and sponsorship


Robert Stoker



Chair of Badminton



John Miller

Badminton Development


Simon Tam
7.2
The Senior Rugby Playing Committee:
Club Captain




Jamie McLean

Fixtures Secretary



Austin Newman
1st Team Captain



Dale Cowling
1st team Vice Captain



Alex Jones

2nd Team Captain



TBC
3rd Team Captain



TBC
Vets Captain




Mike Smith

Club Coach




Mick Mulligan
1st team Coach




Andy Childs

Chair of Selection



Andy Dawson
7.3
Junior Rugby Playing Committee:
Chair





No nomination
Junior Secretary




Diane Boyce

Catering Co-ordinator



Sarah Fryer

Coaching Co-ordinator



David Miller

Kit and Merchandise Sales


Sue Deuchars

Fixtures u7-u12




Ed Mensah
Fixtures  u15




Dominic Gray
Fixtures u16




Andy Sleigh

Fixtures u18




Peter Drake


Year Group Leaders:

U6





TBC
U7





Jim Naylor
U8





Dave Miller
U9





Ed Mensah
U10





Roger McCourt/Simon Knowles
U11





Sarah Fryer
U12





Graeme Banister

U13





Keiran Davis
U14





No year group
U15





Dominic Gray

U16





Dave Wood
U17





No year group
U18





Peter Drake
7.4
Council of Management nominations to the following roles were also approved:

Safeguarding Officer



Ged Coll

Deputy Safeguarding Officer


Kerrie Murray 

First Aid Co-ordinator (Junior Rugby)

Rachel Howitt

Disciplinary Officer



Martin Hall

Buildings Maintenance 



Jamie Henderson




Grounds and Pitch Maintenance  

David Dawson
7.5
Badminton Playing Committee:
 To be reported following Badminton Club AGM
8
Any Other Business (that may properly be considered at an Annual General Meeting)
8.1
Ian Roberts asked that any members with old Rugby shirts or other club memorabilia pass it on to Simon Hill, who will be  arranging a display cabinet in due course.

8.2
Peter Malia mentioned that he is organising a re-union of former players on Saturday 12th April. About 50 former members have indicated they will  be attending. 
There being no further business, Peter Malia thanked members for their attendance and declared the meeting closed at 9.40 pm.

Stafford Smart       21 March 2014 
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